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EXECUTIVE SUB-COMMITTEE FOR PROPERTY  
 
A meeting of the Executive Sub-Committee for Property was held on 20 February 2019. 
 
PRESENT: Councillors C Rooney (Chair), Carr, D Rooney, Rostron, Thompson, N Walker and Young. 
 
PRESENT AS OBSERVERS: Councillors Hubbard, McGloin and Walters. 
 
ALSO IN ATTENDANCE: J Cain - Local Press 
 
OFFICIALS: R Horniman, A Hoy, D Johnson and C Lunn. 
 
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE: Councillor J Brunton Dobson. 
 
DECLARATIONS OF INTERESTS 
 
There were no Declarations of Interest. 
  
The Chair opened the meeting with a statement, which covered the following matters: 
  
- Appropriate conduct for a business meeting of the Council; 
- The deferral of Agenda Item 6 - (Confidential) Acquisition of Homes England Land at Middlehaven - 
Dockside North.  It was explained that due to the required notice period of 28 days not being 
provided, this item had been deferred to the next meeting of the Committee (14 March 2019) (N.B. 
Agenda Item 5 &ndash; Exclusion of Press and Public &ndash; also deferred in reflection of the 
above); and 
- Minutes of Executive Sub-Committee for Property meetings.  It was explained that the minutes were 
not a verbatim record of the meeting, but were instead a record of the decision(s) taken by the 
Committee. 
 
 
 19/26 MINUTES OF THE EXECUTIVE SUB-COMMITTEE FOR PROPERTY MEETING HELD ON 

23 JANUARY 2019 
 
The minutes of the Executive Sub-Committee for Property meeting held on 23 January 2019 
were submitted and approved as a true record. 

 

 
 19/27 EAST MIDDLESBROUGH – FUTURE COMMUNITY FACILITY 

 
The Director of Regeneration and the Executive Member for Culture and Communities 
submitted a report, the purpose of which was to inform Executive of the outcome of the 
community consultation to date, and to progress from consultation to the delivery of a new 
community facility. 
  
The overall project was being managed through the Council Project Management Office 
(PMO) and associated project framework and governance. 
  
The Council had consulted with the local community on the design of the new fit-for-purpose 
community facility.  The consultation commenced on 22 October 2018 and was concluded at 
the end of January 2019.  Consultees comprised local schools, community groups, 
Community Councils, local Councillors and partner organisations. 
  
Appendix I set out in detail the scope of the consultation and the associated questionnaire.  
The second stage of the consultation had, in addition to confirming the appetite for a new 
community facility, provided a number of preferences.  These were outlined in the report. 
  
Detailed scheme design for the fit-for-purpose community facility had been produced as a 
result of the consultation exercise, shown at Appendices II and III, and the revised cost 
estimate for the scheme was for capital investment of £1.513 million.  The scheme design 
would be further developed into working drawings with a view to going out to tender on the 
scheme by May 2019.  It was anticipated that the project would take approximately six 
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months to complete, with a start on site in August 2019 and with completion of the building by 
end of Feb 2020, as shown at Appendix IV. 
  
Additional office/community rooms had been provided as a result of consultation with 
community organisations, who advised that these would help support a more sustainable 
self-managed model for the centre.  The scheme would also take into account best practice 
in terms of accessibility, as well as adhere to the principal of a dementia-friendly facility. 
  
The scheme had increased in cost due to accommodating the wishes of the local people 
expressed during the consultation and enhancing the overall design / specification, however, 
these could be currently accommodated within the existing £2.5 million budget envelope. 
  
Running alongside the tender process, the Council would invite expressions of interest from 
community organisations who were interested in running the new facility.  The likely operating 
model would be based on the community asset transfer scheme, which provided for a 25-year 
lease supported by a detailed self-sustaining business model.  It was hoped that an operator 
would be appointed prior to completion of the building, and would be in a position to fit out and 
operate the building on, or shortly after, handover. 
  
Costings were also being obtained to remediate the demolished site to playing field standards, 
including associated drainage. 
  
It was agreed by the Executive Sub-Committee for Property on 19 December 2018 that the 
remainder of the site would be utilised for football and associated sporting activities.  This 
would allow the Council to develop higher value sites elsewhere and, in connection with the 
new fit-for-purpose community facility, create a community / football / other sport facility hub. 
  
OPTIONS 
 
Other potential decisions and why these had not been recommended 
  
Consideration could be given to a modular solution in respect of a new community facility, 
which could be erected more quickly and may be a more cost effective solution.  However, at 
this stage, the scheme was being developed on a purpose built basis and this option would be 
evaluated further prior to tendering the project. 
  
A potential second phase was being explored in respect of changing facilities to support 
additional football activity on the site.  Funding for this second phase would be dependent on 
securing additional monies from other sources, i.e. grants, etc. 
  
Toilet facilities for pitch users would be provided in the new building and current arrangements 
for changing facilities were considered adequate for users of the current pitches.  In the event 
that wider pitch provision was agreed, provision had been made within the design to add 
further changing facilities should they be required.  This maximised the space available within 
the building for community use. 
  
Members wished to formally record their thanks to all of the officers involved in the 
consultation activity to date. 
  
ORDERED that the outcome of the community consultation be noted, and the emerging 
design for the proposed fit-for-purpose community facility be approved. 
  
REASONS 
 
The decisions were supported for the following reasons: 
  
Members on 26 September 2018 approved in principal the construction of a 
fit-for-purpose community facility, and this was further endorsed on 19 December 2018 
where it was approved that the site was designated a community / football / associated 
sporting hub. 
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 19/28 EXCLUSION OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC 
 
Item deferred - to be considered at the 14 March 2019 meeting of the Executive 
Sub-Committee for Property. 

 

 
 19/29 (CONFIDENTIAL) ACQUISITION OF HOMES ENGLAND LAND AT MIDDLEHAVEN – 

DOCKSIDE NORTH 
 
Item deferred - to be considered at the 14 March 2019 meeting of the Executive 
Sub-Committee for Property. 

 

 
 
 
The decision(s) will come into force after five working days following the day the decision(s) was/were 
published, unless the decision(s) become(s) subject to the call in procedures. 


